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The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:04 a.m., Thursday, April 9, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by Council Member Raymond Holt.
Attendance:   Council Member Holt; Commissioners  Burnett, Thompson,  Fleming, Busey; Council Members Bishop, Webb & Clark were excused; Commissioner Grey and Senator King were excused; Commissioners Grandin, Hartley, Nichols and Self were absent; Shirley Nulf, Legislative Assistant; Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Capt. Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation;  John Jackson, City Council Research Division.
Owing to the lack of a quorum, no action was taken to approve the Jacksonville Waterways Commission minutes for the March 12, 2009 meeting.
In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report (Water Quality & Manatee), Dr. White indicated that with regard to the St. Johns River water withdrawal issue, the St. Johns River Water Management District would be meeting on Monday (April 13th) to vote on the initial permit.
Dr. White said that he happened to have spent the last week on the St. Johns River and is concerned because there is already an algae bloom happening on Lake George.  Water samples taken revealed an extensive concentration of blue-green algae.  Pea green in color, it is the same algae that caused problems a couple of years ago.  It is worrisome to see this on the river so early in the year.
Another troublesome matter is the constriction of barges and tug boats moving materials on Beach Boulevard where a new bridge is being constructed across the IntraCoastal Waterway.  There is some concern about the impact on the manatees there.  The City has no jurisdiction when it comes to the IntraCoastal Waterway.
Dr. Pinto reported on the last aerial survey of manatees.  On March 30th, 19 manatees were sighted in the County.  The manatees are traveling up the IntraCoastal Waterway and into the St. Johns River.  The manatee pattern of traveling in the ICW makes it all the more appropriate that we consider the current situation at the Beach Boulevard bridge site.  There was one manatee death to report during the month of March; this was a watercraft related death that occurred off of Blount Island.  
The Chair asked Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange, if he wanted to comment on the Beach Boulevard Bridge situation.  He said that he and Dr. Pinto had been in touch with Captain Suber, Jody McDaniel and Ed Fleming; the JMTX has asked Dr. Pinto to keep them apprised of the Beach Boulevard Bridge project situation in the hope that JMTX can be of assistance in mitigating manatee fatalities.  When he was in receipt of the information about the bridge project situation, Mr. Getchell said that he got in touch with his contacts with Superior Construction, the firm that is contracted to remove the debris from the old bridge, to apprise them of the situation.
Next on the agenda was the monthly FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) update by Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Manager/Planning Department.  A hard copy of the status of applications for Duval County’s FIND proposed projects had previously been distributed to the Commissioners.  Ms. McDaniel reported that the 2009 grant applications had been submitted this past month; 2 of the 2008 grants are under construction (Castaway Island Dredge & Sisters Creek Canoe Launch Phase II) and design continues on the others; all of the 2007 grants are proceeding on schedule.

The Acting Chair indicated that C/M Bishop had requested Vince Seibold, Environmental Quality Division/Environmental & Compliance Department, to come before the Commission to explain Ordinance 2009-234, Approp $100,000 ($50,000 in Artificial Reef Grant Fund rcvd from Fla Fish & Wildlife & $50,000 from Rsvs) for Constrn of Artificial Reef off Coast of Duval County.  Mr. Seibold referenced the white paper that he had recently e-mailed the Commissioners outlining what the legislation entailed.  This particular artificial reef legislation involves the collaboration between three departments: Planning Department (Jody McDaniel), Recreation Department (Captain Suber) and Mr. Seibold’s staff at the Environmental & Compliance Department/Environmental Quality Division.  EQD will be monitoring the project once the materials are deployed.  The grant from the State, matched by City funds, will enable us to construct an artificial reef in the permitted area known as Bunny’s Web, about five miles off the coast of Ponte Vedra.
The Pending Legislation item on the agenda was not taken up owing to the lack of a quorum.

There was no Old Business; nor was there any New Business.

C/M Holt indicated that Commissioner Grandin had e-mailed imploring everyone to help lobby State Legislators to continue our Florida Forever grant.  This is a program that has enabled us to build several great parks; it is questionable as to whether or not the program would be continued this year because of budget constraints.  Commissioner Grandin provided sample letters to be addressed to Legislators and a survey reflecting wide-spread public support of the Florida Forever grants.  In the interest of time, Commissioner Thompson suggested that e-mails be sent, as well.
Commissioner Busey asked Ms. McDaniel what the status was of the acquisition of the additional land adjacent to the Beach Marine Boat Ramp.  She indicated that though she was not involved with this project, it was her understanding that the money had been funded in the FCT (Florida Community Trust) budget, that another appraisal had to be done and that that second appraisal had been received by Nathan Rezeau (Waterfront Coordinator) and that it had been sent over to FCT for their review.  We are getting closer but are still doing some due diligence.

C/M Holt indicated that he had recently spoken to Dr. White about the impending decision on the water withdrawal issue.  If the St. Johns River Water Management District moved forward in approving the permit, then we needed a Plan B to find other projects to offset the damage.  Can the Commission develop a list of projects to being pushing and begin to identify sources for funding?  Dr. White responded by reminding the body that the St. Johns River is a complex system and that when you look at issues like water withdrawals and dredging, it causes impacts and changes that we are unable to predict what the outcome will be.  With regard to the river, there are two separate things operating: one is the influence of fresh water coming in; the other is the influence of salt water coming in.  We have been accused of underestimating the impact of the dredging that has a greater impact on salinity than will the water withdrawals.   These are two separate things.  Estuaries rely on the input of fresh water; changing the fresh water flow has a different kind of impact than simply increasing salinity from the ocean.  Dredging will result in an increase in salinity but it is coming from the ocean side.  Ours is the task of looking at this balance and trying to figure out what is going on.  
One of the allies in this work can be the United States Army Corps of Engineers.  The Corps is doing some modeling of the St. Johns River and we can work with them in coming up with different scenarios on modeling the St. Johns River in terms of what the dredging could be.  A good question would be whether we can mitigate for the dredging impact by doing some eco-restoration, something that we have done with some of our tributaries; that is, altering the flow in the flushing system of the river that would help improve water quality as opposed to causing an increase in salinity.  SJRWMD has taken a somewhat mechanical way of looking at the way the river functions; we have tried to look at the river’s ecological function.
There is no way to totally offset the impact of the water withdrawals.  

There being no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:23 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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